
 

 

 
 
 
REPORT TO: HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD - 14TH DECEMBER 2022  
  
REPORT ON: GENERAL PRACTICE PROVISION IN DUNDEE – PROPOSAL TO 

CONSOLIDATE TO ONE SITE BY FAMILY MEDICAL GROUP PRACTICE 
 
REPORT BY: CHIEF OFFICER 
 
REPORT NO: DIJB87-2022 
 
 
1.0 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 

The purpose of this report is to outline the current issues with general practice provision in 
relation to Family Medical Group and note the practice’s request to close the main surgery at 
Wallacetown Health Centre and consolidate their team in the branch surgery located in 
Douglas. 

 
2.0 RECOMMENDATIONS 
 

It is recommended that the Integration Joint Board (IJB): 
 
2.1 Notes the content of this report including the current issues with safely staffing two general 

practice sites for Family Medical Group. 
 
2.2 Supports the aim of Family Medical Group, that all current patients will have the opportunity to 

remain registered with Family Medical Group and continue to see their current GP team. 
 
2.3 Supports the proposal by Family Medical Group to consolidate its services on one site with a 

view to achieving the stated aim in recommendation 2.2 and in addition offer a number of 
additional services which are available at Douglas as noted in paragraph 4.2.3. 

 
3.0 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
3.1  There are no direct financial implications of this paper for the IJB.  

 
3.2  The Practice currently reimburses NHS Tayside for the running costs associated with the space 

currently used by the practice in Wallacetown Health Centre. At 2022/23, this is a contribution 
of £26,844 to NHS Tayside covering Utilities and Cleaning etc. This payment will cease when 
the Practice vacate the premise.  

 
3.3 Further, as space at Wallacetown was used for GP services, so GMS budgets contributed 

£27,792 to rates costs and £22,860 towards a notional rental charge. As GP services cease to 
be delivered from Wallacetown, so the GMS funding will no longer be able to contribute to 
those costs. Separately this will provide some flexibility in overall GMS premise budgets to 
support changes that may occur elsewhere in accommodation occupied by GPs in Tayside.   

  
4.0 MAIN TEXT 
 
4.1 Context 
 
4.1.1 The IJB has previously considered papers setting out the context and challenges within 

primary care (report number DIJB51-2017 – General Practice and Primary Care), the 
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implications of the new General Medical Services contract and related memorandum of 
understanding (report number DIJB9-2018 – Delivering The New 2018 General Medical 
Services Contract in Scotland) and the Primary Care Improvement Plan is reported annually. 
These papers outlined the challenges for delivery of general practice services and the 
proposed plans to improve this situation. The challenges for GP recruitment, and other key 
staff groups such as pharmacists, advanced practitioners and physiotherapists, remain 
significant locally, particularly in Dundee. A survey earlier this year of practices noted 
significant risks in relation to sustaining practices, and many practices have imminent GP 
retirals. As a Health and Social Care Partnership it is therefore important to maintain and 
support practices to be able to continue to function as effectively as possible, given all of 
these pressures. 

 
4.1.2  The Family Medical Group has a list size of cc9404 patients; it currently operates from two 

sites. The main surgery is in Wallacetown Health Centre in the Stobswell area of the city. 
There are six other practices located in this area of the city. The current branch surgery is 
located in Douglas. There are no other health sites or general practice buildings in the area, 
with the next practices being in Broughty Ferry and Whitfield.  During covid patient facing 
services were all consolidated on to one site (Wallacetown) to maximise the available 
capacity. Some services have restarted in Douglas but this is limited, predominantly due to 
the current staffing challenges.  Services in Douglas have been more limited than in 
Wallacetown. Operating from two sites has created difficulty not just providing appointments 
but in terms of ensuring the safety of both staff and patients. Staff working at Douglas have 
limited support available to them on-site due to the current staffing, which has created a 
potential risk to the safety of patients and staff. No other Dundee practice has a branch 
surgery.  

 
4.1.3  The areas patients within Family Medical Group reside in are noted in figure 1 below. Patients 

live across the city and into Angus and Perth and Kinross. However more patients live in the 
east side of the city. The map also highlights the spread of practices with a number of other 
practices in the Stobswell area.  

 
 
Figure 1 Family Medical Group patients by datazone 
 
 

 
 
White dots – GP surgeries, red dot - Wallacetown, grey dot – Douglas branch surgery 
 
4.1.4  The practice concluded that they can provide the safest and most sustainable service to their 

patients by being located within the one site at Douglas Medical Centre. The practice is 
looking to make some changes to the internal use of the building to maximise space use. 
They will continue to offer the same range of services as they do now. All staff who are 
employed by the practice will remain at the new site, if the proposal is agreed. One of the 
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most frequent complaints to the practice currently, other than availability of GP appointments, 
is the challenge patients have of getting through to the practice by phone. It has not been 
possible to upgrade the phone system in Wallacetown, but the phone system would be 
upgraded in Douglas with an increase in the number of lines and improved functionality to 
better meet patient need. If a decision is made which allows the practice to consolidate the 
practice will work with their preferred phone provider to map timescales for the change of 
phone system and any withdrawal from Wallacetown would be planned for after that time. 

 
4.1.5 The practice team have an ambition to become more involved in the local community and to 

be involved in health promotion and development in the Douglas area. They already have a 
number of strong partnerships and have planted a Wee Forest, and are working to have a 
community growing area and looking to establish a “shed” with health resources. This would 
be a positive development and asset for the area, which has significant deprivation as noted 
in figure 2 below. 

 
Figure 2 % of LCPP populations in 20% most deprived datazones in Scotland 2020 
 

 
 

 
4.2 Implications of the proposed closure 
 
4.2.1 The practice is proposing to consolidate all services on one site, allowing it to maximise the 

limited GP resources it has, while ensuring the safety of both patients and staff. All staff would 
work from the one site. Although there would be no direct increase in staff numbers in this 
context, it is anticipated that having staff on one site will increase the flexibility to support the 
range of demands on the team. It will also allow all team members to have support on site. 

 
4.2.2 Other teams who deliver clinical services from Wallacetown will not be affected by the 

proposed move and will remain at Wallacetown. 
 
4.2.3 A number of teams have already approached Dundee HSCP or NHS Tayside to ask for space 

in the area. There will be a mixture of clinical and admin space both of which are likely to be 
used very quickly. This creates an opportunity to co-locate local service delivery. The other 
surgeries which used to be in the building all relocated a number of years ago, within the 
Stobswell area.  

 
4.2.3 Crucially patients will remain registered with Family Medical Group and will continue to 

access health care with the GP team they have been consulting. This has been one of the 
main areas of concern received from patients during the consultation phase. A number of 
additional services which have never been available at Douglas including practice based 
pharmacist, psychologist, welfare rights, listening service and routine Electrocardiogram’s 
(ECG’s) would be available locally. 
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4.2.4 There is a pharmacy in the Wallacetown Health Centre building. The practice plan is to 
continue to work closely with the pharmacy to ensure patients who use the pharmacy for 
repeat prescriptions can continue to use the same processes as they do currently. There will 
be a reduction in walk in requests for acute prescriptions, and some reduction in longer term 
prescriptions. The pharmacy team in Wallacetown have noted concerns about the impact this 
would have for them, and possible staffing levels. There will be a likely increase in the 
Douglas area. There is a pharmacy a five minute walk from Douglas Medical Practice and 
several other pharmacies in the wider area. 

 
4.2.5 A key impact is anticipated to be for those patients who feel that they cannot travel to Douglas 

to receive care and therefore choose to register with another practice more local to them. This 
is most likely to impact on the west side of the city, and may increase registrations to 
practices in that area. The practice have noted that around 200 patients have moved in recent 
weeks, which is a higher rate than normal, but they have also noted an increased number of 
new registrations in Douglas. 

 
4.2.6 In reviewing a range of data sources for the recently developed Primary Care Premises 

Strategy in Dundee it highlighted the inequity of access locally to general practice. A longer 
term aim would be to ensure that practices are more evenly distributed to provide local 
access; this current proposal would be one step towards this.  

 
4.3 Feedback on proposal to consolidate to one site at Douglas 
 
4.3.1 In considering the impact of the request for closure a range of mechanisms have been used 

to seek feedback from patients about any concerns they have about this proposal and any 
mitigation they would like to be put in place.  The Practice either wrote or sent a text with a 
link to information on the practice website to all patients registered to receive services from 
the practice, to seek feedback and advise of drop-in sessions. There was also a link to a 
survey, developed with the HSCP, to understand concerns and challenges better. Three drop 
in sessions, supported by the Practice and the HSCP, were held in both surgeries and were 
open to all patients of Family Medical Group.  A feedback/comment form was developed and 
made available at both practice sites. Social media was used to raise awareness of the 
events and colleagues in the NHS Tayside Communication and Engagement Team supported 
this work along with a number of colleagues in the HSCP. Relevant Dundee Carers Centre 
colleagues were kept informed about the process in order to offer support to carers who might 
be impacted by changes as a patient or as a carer of a patient.  In addition there has been 
local media interest. Additionally an email address and phone number were available for 
people to discuss further. 

 
4.3.2 Sixty one people attended the drop-in sessions and the queries and comments from people 

who attended were themed. They were also encouraged to either complete a comments form 
or to complete the survey on line. There were no email or phone enquiries. 128 responses 
were received from the survey. 50 comments were made through the local media’s 
newspaper article on Facebook with the article being shared 14 times but it is not possible to 
know if these were from people directly impacted and many reflect the general challenge of 
practice capacity rather than being specific to this context.  

 
4.3.3 Feedback was positive about the services people receive from the practice, other than a 

number of frustrations at the appointments system, (common across many general practices) 
and the phone system. There was a lot of discussion about why the proposal was being made 
and the issue with recruiting GPs. The national and local context of GP recruitment was well 
known and people empathised with this.  

 
4.3.4  The most common issue raised was in relation to travel, both the practicality and the time. 

This was noted to be caused by the increased distance to the Douglas Surgery for many 
respondents which would often involve two separate bus journeys exacerbated by the 
unreliable public transport system in Dundee. This was most strongly felt by those who were 
older or less mobile with additional concerns for these extended journeys over the winter 
period. There was concern that when people are unwell they might be able to get to a very 
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local building but not to one further away, which may increase home visit requests. A number 
of people raised the issue of increased travel costs. 
 

4.3.5 Those who responded to the survey were more likely to be female, with 63% of respondents 
aged 55 or over, and most with either a disability or long term condition, or were a carer. Over 
half of respondents had had an appointment with the practice in the last three months. Almost 
everyone had difficulty getting through on the phone. 28% lived more than 3 miles from the 
practice, with the most common means of getting there being driving at 42%. However 22% 
travelled by bus and a further 16% said they walked. 

 
4.3.6 There were a number of questions about the buildings themselves. Wallacetown is owned by 

NHS Tayside and the current community services and Pharmacy will remain in that building.  
The Practice owns the Douglas Branch Surgery.   

 
4.3.7 Currently the surgery has three phone lines which is an obstacle to providing an efficient 

telephone service for patients.  Consolidating in Douglas will allow the practice to upgrade 
their current telephone system with additional lines making it a more effective way to contact 
the practice.  

 
4.3.8 There were both positive and negative comments about the car parking with people noting 

both Wallacetown and Douglas have inadequate parking. Availability of on street parking is 
greater in Douglas overall than near Stobswell. 

 
4.3.9 Teams who link closely to the practice are aware of the proposed move, including health 

visitors, district nurses and local pharmacy. For one team it was felt this gave an opportunity 
to review how they could work in a more integrated way with the practice to support local 
health needs of families in the Douglas area. The pharmacy team have noted concerns about 
the impact this would have for their business, and possible disruption to patient pathways. 

 
4.3.10 Practices in Dundee were asked by the HSCP to comment on the practice’s proposal. Five 

practices have responded of the 23 contacted. One was supportive, with the other four noting 
that they also have significant GP staffing issues and any increase in registrations may lead 
them to request a list closure. Currently four practices have closed lists, (that is they are not 
accepting new patient registrations.) 

 
4.3.11 Given the central location of Wallacetown Health Centre a number of queries related to why 

the practice could not focus on that site. The space in Wallacetown is less flexible than in 
Douglas, there is less ability to work directly with the local community, and the practice have 
been unable to implement a phone system that meets patient and practice needs. 

 
4.4 Consideration of feedback 
 
4.4.1 The most significant issue from the range of patient feedback is the perceived challenges for 

people to access the practice for those who would normally choose Wallacetown. The 
practice did provide information on the bus routes to the Douglas branch of the practice and 
most areas of the city have a direct bus route, albeit that it may take longer than to a more 
central location.  

 
4.4.2 The survey and drop in feedback noted travel as a key concern. When considered alongside 

the map shown in section 4.1.3 above the feedback may not be representative of the wider 
practice population as many patients live closer to the Douglas site than they do to 
Wallacetown. However access is not just geographical and can be linked to bus routes. It is 
expected that those most likely to be impacted are those most likely to respond to any 
engagement processes. 

 
4.4.3 The point noted above links to the feedback from a number of practices with concerns noted 

that an increase in new patients for them may make their level of care unsafe and lead to list 
closures. However in the longer term these may be balanced with those in the Douglas area, 
and east side of the city more widely, being able to register with the Douglas practice because 
of the increased accessibility. It will also reduce travel for those who currently live in Douglas 
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and are already registered with the practice but who have to travel to Wallacetown for the 
majority of practice services.  Some patients who thought they may make a choice to move 
due to travel concerns expressed sadness to lose their GP service that they had valued over 
many decades. 

 
4.4.4 There is considered to be an overall benefit of a stable practice embedded within the local 

community in Douglas and this is in line with the longer term direction for practice delivery.  
 
4.5 Next Steps 
 
4.5.1 The Family Medical Group contacted NHS Tayside and Dundee HSCP in March 2022 to 

discuss how they could increase the stability of the practice for the reasons described in the 
report. It was agreed with the practice to complete a wider engagement process with key 
stakeholders, particularly with patients, supported by the HSCP, details of which are 
contained in this report. Following this the potential options would be considered by the key 
partners involved including the practice. 

 
4.5.2 It is recommended that the IJB notes the reasons for the request by the Family Medical Group 

to close the Wallacetown Surgery and supports the request. If the proposal to move to one 
site in Douglas is supported by the IJB, a decision would be made subsequently by NHS 
Tayside Board as the holders of the contract with the Practice.  Registered patients will be 
kept informed of any decision. 

 
5.0 POLICY IMPLICATIONS 
 

An integrated impact assessment has been undertaken. This proposal has potential 
implications for some protected characteristic groups. Those with a physical disability, along 
with older people and those with young children (who are more likely to have mobility issues) 
may be negatively impacted because of the issues for travel. Those on low incomes may also 
be impacted negatively because of travel costs. However it is anticipated that the number of 
people affected will be small for the former, and limited for the latter. The practice has 
recognised the risk of requiring more home visits. However in the longer term it is anticipated 
that there would also be a positive impact as those in Douglas with the same challenges 
would be able to access a wider range of services more locally with out the need to travel 
outwith the area. The Integrated Impact Assessment (IIA) is attached as appendix 1  

 
6.0 RISK ASSESSMENT 
 
 
Risk 1 
Description 

 
Risk Associated with not consolidating to one site. 
 
If the proposal to close the main surgery is not agreed the Practice would 
continue to have significant periods where they cannot safely staff two 
sites, with a negative impact on the service. It would reduce the likelihood 
of recruiting new partners. It would also lead to ongoing issues in terms of 
safety for patients and staff in the Douglas building. 
 

Risk Category Operational 
 

Inherent Risk Level  Likelihood (4) x Impact (3) = Risk Scoring 12 
 
 

Mitigating Actions 
(including timescales 
and resources ) 

Centralise all services on one site 
 

Residual Risk Level Likelihood (3) x Impact (3)= Risk Scoring 9 
 

Planned Risk Level Likelihood (1) x Impact (2)= Risk Scoring 2 
 

Approval If this paper is supported there is no requirement to approve this risk. 
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recommendation 
 
 
 
 

 
Risk 2 
Description 

 
Risk Associated with consolidating to one site 
 
If the proposal is agreed the key risk is potential difficulty for some to 
access services at Douglas. This is described in the paper. The distance is 
relatively small, although does have challenges for those with a disability or 
low income.  
 

Risk Category Operational 
 

Inherent Risk Level  Likelihood (5) x Impact (2) = Risk Scoring 10 
 

Mitigating Actions 
(including timescales 
and resources ) 

Longer term the discussions around transport may support this risk.  
 

Residual Risk Level Likelihood (4) x Impact (2) = Risk Scoring 8 
 

Planned Risk Level Likelihood (3) x Impact (2)= Risk Scoring 6 
 

Approval 
recommendation 

The balance of risk is such that this risk should be accepted.  

 
 
 

 
Risk 3 
Description 

 
Risk Associated with consolidating to one site 
 
If the proposal is agreed there is a risk that patients chose to register with a 
more local practice to them, potentially destabilising practices. 
 

Risk Category Operational 
 

Inherent Risk Level  Likelihood (3) x Impact (3) = Risk Scoring 9 
 

Mitigating Actions 
(including timescales 
and resources ) 

Promoting active travel will support people to stay with their current 
practice. 
The increased use of technology, including phone and video, as well as 
potential online support, will ensure those who have tot travel for a face to 
face appointment are reduced and may make travel more feasible as less 
frequent. 
 

Residual Risk Level Likelihood (3) x Impact (3) = Risk Scoring 9 
 

Planned Risk Level Likelihood (2) x Impact (2)= Risk Scoring 4 
 

Approval 
recommendation 

The balance of risk is such that this risk should be accepted.  

 
 
7.0 CONSULTATIONS 
 
7.1  Engagement work carried out has been described in 4.3 above.  
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7.2  Teams who are based in or deliver services linked to the practice from Wallacetown have also 
been involved in the engagement process.  

 
7.3  The Clerk, the Chief Finance Officer and Head of Health and Community Care have been 

consulted in the development of this report. 
 
8.0 DIRECTIONS 
 
The Integration Joint Board requires a mechanism to action its strategic commissioning plans and this 
is provided for in sections 26 to 28 of the Public Bodies (Joint Working)(Scotland) Act 2014.  This 
mechanism takes the form of binding directions from the Integration Joint Board to one or both of 
Dundee City Council and NHS Tayside. 
 
 

Direction Required to Dundee 
City Council, NHS Tayside or 
Both 

Direction to:  

 1. No Direction Required ✓ 

 2. Dundee City Council  

 3. NHS Tayside 
 

 

 4. Dundee City Council and NHS Tayside  

 
 
9.0 BACKGROUND PAPERS 
 

None. 
  
 
 
 
 
 
Vicky Irons 
Chief Officer 

DATE:  01 December 2022 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Shona Hyman      David Shaw 
Senior Manager      Clinical Director Dundee HSCP 
Service Development & Primary Care   Associate Medical Director, Primary Care 
Dundee HSCP      NHS Tayside 
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Pre-Integrated Impact Assessment Screening. 
NB For Dundee City Council Committees the Citrix Firmstep Process must be used. This word 
document can be completed and information transferred to Firm Step)) 
 
Officer Completing the Screening 
Tool 

Joyce Barclay & Julia Martineau 

Email address of Officer  Julia.martineau@nhs.scot 

List colleagues contributing 
information 

Dr Alison MacTavish, Eliza Matthew-Hiney, Shona 
Hyman 

Screening Completion Date 7 November 2022 

Senior Officer to be Notified on 
Completion of Screening Process 

Vicky Irons, Chief Officer 

Email address of Senior Officer Vicky.irons@dundeecity.gov.uk 

Document/Committee Report 
Subject 

Shona Hyman, Senior Manager – Service 
Development & Primary Care 

 

Is there a clear indication that an IIA is needed? 
    x Yes Proceed to IIA 
 

The Dundee City Council IIA Guidance document can be found here. 
 

Author Responsible Shona Hyman 

Author Title Senior Manager Service Development & Primary Care, DHSCP 

Author Department Dundee Health & Social Care Partnership 

Author Email shona.hyman@tayside.nhs.scot 

Author Telephone 01382496737. 

Author Address Bowel Screening Centre, Kings Cross Hospital 

 

IJB Chief Executive 
Officer 

Vicky Irons 

Email Vicky.Irons@dundeecity.gov.uk 

Telephone 01382 434000 

Address Claverhouse East, Jack Martin Way, Dundee 

 

Document Title GENERAL PRACTICE PROVISION IN DUNDEE – PROPOSAL TO CONSOLIDATE 
TO ONE SITE BY FAMILY MEDICAL GROUP PRACTICE 

Document Type IJB Report 

New / Existing 
Document? 

New document 

Document 
Description 

Proposal to move Family Medical Group to single site at Douglas 

Intended Outcome The Family Medical Group operates from 2 sites, one at Douglas 
Medical Centre and one at Wallacetown Health Centre. The proposal of 

https://www.dundeecity.gov.uk/sites/default/files/publications/20220131_iia_guidance_2022_v1.1.pdf
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the Family Medical Group is that they provide general practice services 
for all existing patients at the Douglas site and no longer provide 
services from Wallacetown Health Centre. The Wallacetown Building is 
property of NHS Tayside and will remain open for other services. 
The report is intended to support the IJB to make a recommendation to 
NHS Tayside on the Family Medical Group Practice move to a single 
site at Douglas  

Document Start Date 7 November 2022 

Document End Date 18 November 2022 

How will the 
proposal be 
monitored? 

Tracking outcome of IJB December 2022 and the decision by NHS 
Tayside on the proposal in December 2022 or February 2023.  
Thereafter Family Medical Group will respond accordingly. 

IIA Completion Date: 8 November 2022 

Review 
arrangements for IIA 

Arrangement to be made depending on outcome of decision 

Anticipated date of 
IJB  

14 December 2022 

IJB Committee 
Report Number (if 
known):  

DIJB87-22 

 

Summary of Activities undertaken as part of information gathering and assessment of 
potential impacts including local involvement, research and meeting discussions. 
Who was involved? Activity/Activities Date 
Patients & family 
members 

Online Survey, Focus Groups, Comments Cards Nov 2022 

Practice Staff Face to face discussions Oct 2022 

Dundee GP Practices Email discussions Nov 2022 

Equality and Fairness Impact Assessment Conclusion  
Presently the Family Medical Group has premises at Douglas (for their sole use) and rent a 
Surgery area within NHS Tayside premises at Wallacetown. The Wallacetown Building will 
continue to host other Health and Social Care and NHS Tayside Services. The proposed 
changes to premises of the Family Medical Group in Dundee will limit the site for their service 
delivery to Douglas Medical Centre. This will include GP appointments as well as other services 
including Practice Nurse.  
 

For the last 2 years GP appointments have been hosted at Wallacetown only, due to infection 
control/Covid requirements. This has been made more viable as the Medical Group (like most 
GPs) have implemented a triage system where patients initially identify which professional is 
needed via receptionist and then if a GP is needed the GP phones them. When needed patients 
are invited to attend the GP or have a home visit. This has reduced some patients need for 
appointments with GP and limited the numbers in the waiting rooms at any one time. In addition, 
services such as the Community Care and Treatment Service (based in local areas) has allowed 
patients to choose a local centre for some treatments such as wound dressing. There is one of 
these centres at Wallacetown, which is independent of the Family Medical Group, which will 
continue to operate. It is anticipated that operating from one site at Douglas Medical Centre will 
support the future sustainability of the Family Medical Group Practice and the groups GPs are in 
favour of this development. Douglas is a geographical area that has no other general practice 
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sites whereas Wallacetown area has several practices available. 
 
All existing patients will remain with the practice (unless they choose to move) and transfer to 
Douglas. New patients will only be accepted within the practice defined area, (although this is 
not changing at the current time).  
 
All previous paper medical records have already been transferred to electronic systems ensuring 
that these will be available at Douglas in advance of the transfer. Some patients of Wallacetown 
are sorry to see their original GP practice going and some of those who are likely to choose to 
move are unhappy about this. The change has some implications about loss of continuity of GP 
care and reinforces the change to the nature of family GP services.  
 
Some patients (including older people, young people with young families and people with 
disabilities) will have additional expenses and disadvantage of travel to Douglas. This is 
especially difficult for those who are not nearby to Douglas and those who already have to travel 
to Wallacetown from their home address. 
 
The Practice are very much aware that patients have difficulty when telephoning in at peak 
times. They intend to install a modern telephone support system at Douglas when they no longer 
operate at Wallacetown. Due to a complexity of issues the system cannot be installed at 
Wallacetown. It is anticipated that the new telephone system will be of great benefit to patients 
and practitioners and aid the smooth delivery of GP services. 
 
Patients can choose to transfer to another practice in Wallacetown area or a part of the city 
nearer their home address. 
.  
It is a considerable positive impact that if the changes are agreed the telephone system can be 
upgraded. The Family Medical Group own the Douglas Medical Centre which means they can 
more easily implement changes and keep up to date with the  needs of their service including 
implementing  telephone system changes which will give enormous advantage to the patients 
and provide an effective service. Due to restrictions related to overall phone systems when 
Wallacetown is included this is not possible to implement if Wallacetown remained part of the GP 
provision.  
 
There will also be some positive impacts as those who live in the Douglas area who have to 
travel to Wallcetown currently will have less travel time/cost, and for those who live in the wider 
east end area it will provide an option for more local health care provision. 
 
In conclusion there are negative impacts for some patients of this change but if it is only viable 
for the Family Medical Group to operate from one site then it is likely that there overall positive 
impacts of choosing the Douglas site. 
 

Equality, Diversity & Human Rights A explanation is required when a positive, negative or not 

known impact is selected. For not known this should include if further research is needed and if no 

why not. When there is No Impact identified, no narrative is required.  

Age Yes No Explanation, assessment and any potential mitigations 
Positive  x  Positive impact for some older people who live in Eastern 

side of Dundee where Douglas Medical Practice is sited. 
Potential negative impact for some older and those with 
small children who may have to travel by car or bus to the 
practice. 

No Impact  x 
Negative x  
Not Known  x 

Disability Yes No Explanation, assessment and potential mitigations 
Positive  x  Positive impact for those who live in Eastern side of 

Dundee. Possible negative impact for those who do not and No Impact  x 
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Negative x  will have travel and transport issues as a result of the 
relocation. Not Known  x 

Gender 
Reassignment 

Yes No Explanation, assessment and potential mitigations 

Positive   x  
No Impact x  
Negative  x 
Not Known  x 
Marriage & Civil 
Partnership 

Yes No Explanation, assessment and potential mitigations 

Positive   x  
No Impact x  
Negative  x 
Not Known  x 
Race & Ethnicity Yes No Explanation, assessment and potential mitigations 
Positive   x  
No Impact x  
Negative  x 
Not Known  x 
Religion & Belief Yes No Explanation, assessment and potential mitigations 
Positive   x  
No Impact x  
Negative  x 
Not Known  x 
 

Sex Yes No Explanation, assessment and potential mitigations 
Positive   x  
No Impact x  
Negative  x 
Not Known  x 
Sexual Orientation Yes No Explanation, assessment and potential mitigations 
Positive   x  
No Impact x  
Negative  x 
Not Known  x 
Describe any Human Rights impacts not covered by the Equality section. 
People’s right to access a GP Service is upheld. Patient may move to Douglas Medical Centre or 
can seek an alternative GP practice located near their home. 
 

 
Fairness & Poverty- Geography 
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Explanation of Impact / Mitigations / 
Unknowns (Note: this section of the tool asks 
for a single, collective narrative for each of 
positive, negative, or not known given as a 
response in one or more areas) 

Strathmartine    x  It is positive for those living in East End who 
will access appointments for their health care 
needs from Douglas Medical Centre.  

Those living in other areas may be impacted 
by travel and transport issues if they wish to 

Lochee    x  
Coldside    x  
Maryfield    x  
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North East  x    continue to receive their GP services from the 
Family Medical Group at Douglas. 

 
East End  x    
The Ferry   x  
West End   x  
 

Household Group 
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Explanation of Impact / Mitigations / Unknowns 

Looked After 
Children & Care 
Leavers 

 x    

Carers   x  The people who carers look after may need to 
travel or move medical practice. 

Lone Parent 

Families 
  x  Travel and transport may be difficult if wishing to 

remain with the Family Medical Group. 

Single Female 
Households with 
Children 

  x  Travel and transport may be difficult if wishing to 
remain with the Family Medical Group. 

Greater Number of 
Children and/or 
Young Children 

  x  Travel and transport may be difficult if wishing to 
remain with the Family Medical Group. 

Pensioners – single / 

couple 
  x  Travel and transport may be difficult if wishing to 

remain with the Family Medical Group. 

Unskilled Workers or 
Unemployed 

  x  Costs of travel and transport may be an issue if 
wishing to remain with the Family Medical Group. 

Serious & Enduring 

Mental Health  
  x  If patient feels they need to change their GP 

practice, their continuity of care will be affected. 

Homeless   x  If patient feels they need to change their GP 
practice, their continuity of care will be affected. 

Drug and/or Alcohol   x  If patient feels they need to change their GP 
practice, their continuity of care will be affected. 

Offenders and Ex-
Offenders 

 x    

 

Socio-Economic Disadvantage 
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 Explanation of Impact / Mitigations / Unknowns 

Employment Status  x    

Education & Skills  x    

Income  x    

Fuel Poverty  x    

Caring Responsibilities   x  Carers may have a longer journey for 
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(including Childcare) appointments with their GP if they remain with 
the Family Medical Group and do not live near 
Douglas Medical Centre. However longer term if 
people register with a practice closer to where 
they live this will have a positive impact. 

Affordability and 
Accessibility of Services 

  x  Costs associated with travel and transport 
costs. 

 

Inequalities of Outcome 
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 Explanation of Impact / Mitigations / Unknowns 

Cost of Living / Poverty 
Premium 

  x   

Connectivity / Internet 
Access 

 x    

Income / Benefit Advice / 
Income Maximisation 

 x    

Employment 
Opportunities 

 x    

Education  x    

Health X  x  Positive impact of improved telephone system 
providing better access. 
Staying with the Family Medical Group may 
mean patients slower to seek preventative care 
appointments due to travel and transport issues. 
Some patients who change their GP practice will 
have a break in their continuity of care. 

Life Expectancy  x    

Mental Health x  x  Positive impact of improved telephone system 
providing better access. 
Staying with the Family Medical Group may 
mean patients slower to seek advice and support 
due to travel and transport issues. Some 
patients who change their GP practice will have 
a break in their continuity of care. 

Overweight / Obesity   x  This group may be more impacted by costs of 
travel and transport as may not be able to use 
buses but require taxis. 

Child Health   x  Parents or care givers may be more reluctant to 
take up face to face appointments due to travel 
and transport issues. 

Neighbourhood 
Satisfaction 

x  x  Positive for those in Douglas and negative for 
those in Wallacetown. 

Transport  x    
 

Environment- Climate Change 
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Explanation of Impact / Mitigations / Unknowns 
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Mitigating Greenhouse 
Gases 

  x  Expectation of greater travel by patients but 
planned electrics buses should help offset. 
Douglas Medical Centre has consulted with Zero 
Waste Scotland and have implemented Energy 
saving measures, by replacing outdated heating 
with air source pump, installing loft insulation 
and replacing lighting systems and fittings 

Adapting to the Effects 
of Climate Change 

x    Douglas Medical Centre has planted a ‘Wee 
Forest’ to offset carbon footprint. 

 

Resource Use 
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Explanation of Impact / Mitigations / 
Unknowns 

Energy Efficiency and 
Consumption 

x    The Douglas Medical Centre has consulted 
with Zero waste Scotland and have 
implemented Energy saving measures, by 
replacing outdated heating with air 
sourceheat pump, installing loft insulation and 
replacing lighting systems and fittings 

Prevention, Reduction, 
Re-use, Recovery, or 
Recycling of Waste 

x    Use of green space around Douglas Medical 
Centre to enhance the neighbourhood and 
promote good health through gardening 
activities for young people and other outdoor 
activities. 

Sustainable Procurement  x    

Transport 
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Explanation of Impact / Mitigations / Unknowns 

Accessible 
Transport Provision 

 x    

Sustainable Modes 
of Transport 

 x    

 

Natural Environment 
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 Explanation of Impact / Mitigations / Unknowns 

Air, Land and 
Water Quality 

 x    

Biodiversity  x    
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Open and Green 
Spaces 

x    Douglas Medical Centre are involved with the 
Botanics, local Organisations and  the Eden Project 
in developing local initiatives. 

 

Built Environment 
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Explanation of Impact / Mitigations / Unknowns 

Built Heritage  x    

Housing  x    

 

Strategic Environmental Assessment 

Use the SEA flowchart to determine whether your proposal requires SEA. 

No further action is required as it does not qualify 
as a Plan, Programme or Strategy as defined by 
the Environmental Assessment (Scotland) Act 
2005 

Yes - No further response needed 

 
Corporate Risk- this is included in relevant section of IJB Report 

A copy of this document (or when no IIA is needed, the screening tool) must accompany relevant 

draft IJB Reports at Pre-Agenda stage and at IJB. Following IJB agreement of report contact 

Joyce.barclay@dundeecity.gov.uk to post IIA on DHSCP website. 

Transfer information into the Firm Step Process when report is progressing to Council Committee. 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/strategic-environmental-assessment-guidance/pages/2/
mailto:Joyce.barclay@dundeecity.gov.uk



